








Two Rod Highway-Frequently Asked Questions 
 

What is Two Rod Highway? 
Two Rod Highway dates to 1730.  It was set out by the Norwalk Proprieters along 
with several other highways. It has not been improved or maintained by the town.   
 
Several years ago, Chris Montanaro a contract purchaser of property abutting the 
Two Rod Highway brought a lawsuit against the Town of Wilton and the Aspetuck 
Land Trust.  The suit contained five counts, one of which was a request for a 
declaratory judgment that Two Rod Highway is a road.  In 2010 the court declared 
Two Rod Highway a public road.  The judgment was upheld on appeal. 
 
Now that it has been declared a road, must the Town improve and maintain it? 
The Town is not required to improve or maintain the road. 
 
What are the implications to the adjacent property owners now that it is a 
road? 
Property owners abutting the Two Rod Highway have the right to pass over the Two 
Rod Highway.  They have the right to improve and maintain the Two Rod Highway 
to allow passage. They maintain the right to potentially further subdivide land 
holdings. 
 
What are the Town’s options? 
The town can do nothing.  Concerns: 
 -Adjacent property owners could construct their own access and the town  
 could be liable for any issues arising on or because of the access way. 
 -The law could change and require the Town to construct a road. 
 -Adjacent property owners could press the Town to construct a road.  Tom  
 Thurkettle estimates the cost at several million dollars. 
 
The town can discontinue the road: 
 -Adjacent property owners can develop their property including their one  
 free cut. 
 -Zoning regulations limit the number of homes which can share a  
 driveway 
 
If the Town discontinues the road, does the Town have input in the driveway 
construction? 
Yes, driveway construction requires a permit.  Driveways must be constructed in a 
manner to allow access by safety equipment. 
 
Has the Town communicated with the adjacent property owners? 
Yes, the Town held a public information session on Nov 3, 2014.  Notice letters were 
sent to the adjacent property owners in Wilton and Weston. 
 
Are any of the adjacent property owners currently developing their property? 



The Deilius property, which Chris Montanaro is the contract purchaser of,  has been 
first cut.  Montanaro is now seeking to construct access to the two lots. 
 
 
Aspetuck Land Trust has expressed interest in acquiring properties to prevent 
development.  Has the town had any conversations with them? 
Yes, at their request, Lynne Vanderslice has met with them.  ALT does not have the 
funds to purchase the adjacent properties.  They were seeking contributions by the 
Town and other non profits. 
 
What are the procedures to discontinue a road? 
Any proposal to discontinue a road must be referred to the Planning Commission for 
an Connecticut General Statute 8-24 report.  
 
The BOS must vote to approve to discontinue the road.In addition to an approval of 
the Board of Selectmen, discontinuing a road is subject to approval by a majority 
vote at a town meeting.  
 
Anyone aggrieved by the decision may appeal to the Superior Court. The lawsuit 
must be brought within eight months of the decision.  
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